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2011 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2011—Sacramento, CA July 3–9, 2011 www.x2011west.org

Train Show Booth Reservations—Debbie Draper, HLM, Registrar • 10837 N. 34th Place, Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310 • (602) 569-9072 • natltrainshow@aol.com
• 2012—Grand Rapids, MI • 2013—Atlanta, GA •2014—Cleveland, OH

Administrative Department Manager — 
Jenny Hendricks
4121 Cromwell Rd 
Chattanooga, TN 37421-2119 
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: nmrahq@aol.com

Education Department Manager — 
John M. Lowrance. MMR
8611 Norwich Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78217
(210) 822-2628
e-mail: educate@hq.nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Fred Bock, MMR
5923 Windhaven Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78234-2132
(210) 653-5947 e-mail: fbock4@aol.com

Howell Day Museum Manager — 
John E. Roberts, MMR (O) 
104 Heritage Pointe 
Williamsburg, VA 23188-7894 
H: 757-345-3797 O: 757-345-3118
Fax: 757-345-6944
e-mail: museum@hq.nmra.org

Information Technology Department
Tim Klevar
13570 Grove Drive #227 
Maple Grove, MN 55331
(612) 293-8698 
itmgr@hq.nmra.org.

Kalmbach Memorial Library Manager — 
Brent Lambert
4121 Cromwell Rd, Chattanooga, TN 37421 
O: 423-894-8144 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: lib@hq.nmra.org

Fund Raising Department Manager — Vacant
If  interested in this position, contact Mike Brestel

Australasian Region—David Howarth
22 Kamilaroy Road, West Pymble  NSW  2073
H: 61 2 9498 4995 M: 61 411 555 588
e-mail: president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Robin Swan 
H:(44) 1189-792448 e-mail: brprez@hq.nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Bill McPherson
4402 Vista Creek Dr. Rowlett, TX 75088-1818
H: (972) 463-9721 
e-mail: lsrprez@hq.nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 12-01-10

MAP Department (Marketing, Advertising, 
Promotion) Manager — Tom Draper, HLM, DSA, 
FA
10837 N 34th Place
Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310
H: (602) 953-1681 Fax (602) 953-0751 
e-mail: map@hq.nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department Manager 
— Henry Jordan, HLM (N)
3200 N. Leisure World Blvd #116
Silver Spring, MD 20906
O:(301) 598-0175 F:(301) 598-0176
e-mail: conv@hq.nmra.org

Member Services Department Manager — 
Howard Goodwin 
79 Cross Branches 
Acworth, GA 30101 
(770) 529-2103
e-mail: horn69@bellsouth.net 

NMRA Communications Director
Gerry Leone, MMR
6459 Smithtown Road
Excelsior, Mn 55331
gerryleone@earthlink.net

Publications Department Manager — 
Larry DeYoung (HO, O)
54 Waterloo Rd 
Devon, PA 19333-1458 
H: 610-293-9098 Fax: 610-293-1715
e-mail: pubs@hq.nmra.org

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222  F: 425-337-6084 
e-mail: tech-chair@hq.nmra.org 

Mid-Central Region—Richard A. Briggs, MMR
4397 Hidden St Grove City, OH 43123 
e-mail: mcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region—Paul Richardson, MMR
1703 NE 181st Street, Smithville, MO 64089
(H) 816-866-4043
e-mail: mcorprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region— John Janosko
264 White Cedar Lane, Youngsville NC  27596-9196
H: (919) 562-0260 e-mail: merprez@hq.nmra.org

Midwest Region—Bill Litkenhous
2509 Windwood Dr., Bedford, IN 47421
H: (812) 275-3634 e-mail: mwrprez@hq.nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Roth
PO Box 309, Waterford PA 16441-0309
814-796-0133
e-mail: nfrprez@hq.nmra.org

North Central Region—Jack Watson
31683 Hiddenbrook Drive
Chesterfield Twp., MI 48087
H: (586) 598-7407 e-mail: ncrprez@hq.nmra.org.

Northeastern Region—George ‘Scooter’ Youst
104 Bent Tree Lane, Baldwinsville, NY 13027
H: (315) 303-0100  e-mail: nerprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ron Plies, MMR
921 11th St., P.O. Box 950, Fortuna, CA 95540
H: (707) 725-9063  e-mail: pcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Walt Huston
1210 141st Street E., Tacoma WA 98445
H: (253) 535-2043 e-mail: pnrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse Street, San Diego, CA 92129
H: (858) 538-9863 e-mail: psrprez@hq.nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Harold S. Huber Jr. 
1405 Dana Ave., Sheridan, WY 82801-2405
H: (307) 672-8471 e-mail: rmrprez@hq.nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Joe Gelmini  
170 Camelot Dr, Fayetteville, GA 30214 
H: (770) 460-8873 e-mail: serprez@hq.nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Barrett Johnson
3113 Ortega Drive, Tallahassee, FL 32312-1832 
(850) 385-9722 
e-mail: ssrprez@hq.nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Gerry Miller
1040 Hawkeye Drive, Dubuque, IA 52001
e-mail: tlrprez@hq.nmra.org

Changed your 
address or other 

membership 
information?

Notify headquarters by email: 
nmrahq@aol.com

by phone: 423-892-2846 (9am – 4:30pm, ET)
or by mail to the address listed un-
der “Administration Department 

Manager” below.
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Model Railroad Engineer — 
Electrical

Lone Star Region
Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas

Mid-Continent Region
Murray Bouschlicher, Iowa City, Iowa

Chief Dispatcher
Lone Star Region

Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas

Mid-Continent Region
Murray Bouschlicher, Iowa City, Iowa

Thousand Lakes Region
Ron Einarson, Winnipeg, MAN, Canada

Association Volunteer
Mid-Central Region

Thomas Miller, Lexington, Kentucky

Mid-Eastern Region
Jane Clarke, Damascus, Maryland
Peter Clarke, Damascus, Maryland

Northeastern Region
Thomas Casey, Hackensack, New Jersey
Anthony Piccirillo, Sparta, New Jersey

NMRA AP Certificate Report
*Indicates first Certificate of Achievement 

November 2010
Golden Spike
Lone Star Region

Karl Lester, College Station, Texas

Mid-Eastern Region
Neal Anderson, Statesville, North Carolina

Master Builder — Structures
Lone Star Region

Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas

Master Builder — Scenery
Lone Star Region

Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas

Master Builder — Prototype 
Models 

Lone Star Region
Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Civil

Lone Star Region
Joe Batson, Ft. Worth, Texas
Fred Holland, College Station, Texas

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

MMR EARNED

Robert Tumielewicz, New Brunswick, New 
Jersey

Rocky Mountain Region
Evan Williams, Centennial, Colorado

Southeastern Region
Stan Blatti, Cordova, Tennessee
David Butts, Marietta, Georgia
James Duckworth, Memphis, Tennessee

Model Railroad Author
Region

Steve Salotti, Collegeville, PA, USA, MER 
963

MMR GROUP: All MMRs are invited to 
work with other MMRs by contacting Rick 
Shoup, MMR, at ricshoup@verizon.net.
If you have questions about the AP program or 
requirements, start with your local or Region 
AP manager. If you still have questions, con-
tact Frank Koch at fjkoch@hotmail.com. If 
you prefer to write, contact Frank at 4769 
Silverwood Dr., Batavia, OH 45103.

L ike many others before me, my love 
of trains started with a Lionel oval 
around the Christmas tree at age 

five. The engine, which I still have, ran wide 
open no matter what the throttle setting. 
My dad went to the plumbing supply house 

where he worked, brought home a chunk of 
lead, and installed it in the tender to slow 
the train down. Sunday afternoon drives in 
the car were always along railroad tracks, 
and we were mystified at how my dad always 
knew when there would be a train and which 

direction it would be moving. My brother, 
Steve, was and still is a big influence in my 
model railroading life. Being older, his paper 
route money went into Lionel equipment 
and we had a train table in our bedroom 
filled with as much track as we could fit on it. 
It is a wonder that I am still alive after Steve 
discovered that I had put the hamster in a 
stock car and that it had done its business 
all over the layout. 

After college, marriage, time in the 
Marine Corps, and starting a family, I 
joined the Ridge Model Railroad Club 
around 1980 and found an outstanding 
group of modelers who taught me about 
the hobby and the NMRA. The late Ray 
Girouard, MMR, John Wilkes, Bob Miller, 
Harry Anderson, and others got me started 
in HO modules. We took the club modular 
layout to Birmingham, Alabama, in 1988 
and to Atlanta, Georgia, in 1995 and were 
awarded first place at both conventions. Ray, 
John, Bob, Harry, and I were fortunate to 
be involved with the HO layout at Florida 
Cypress Gardens and, under their watch-
ful eyes and patient guidance, were able to 
acquire and develop some modeling skills 

Rich Dobler Earns MMR #441
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while creating and maintaining that model 
railroad. The Ridge Club also had a group 
who were involved in 7½-inch gauge model 
railroading, and after a brief visit to the live 
steam layout in Auburndale and then to the 
layout in Lakeland, I was hooked on large 
scale model railroading. T.J. Bissett, Foster 
Bond, Bruce Elder, Bill Koster, Bill Hays, 
and many others taught me another whole 
set of skills necessary to build and maintain 
7½-inch live steam equipment and track. I 
obtained a coal-fired steam engine and am 
slowly learning machining skills needed to 
maintain and build the live steam equip-
ment. 

One of the great experiences in the hob-
by is participating in an operating session at 
Bill Hays’ 7½-inch gauge track in the woods, 
at night. You get a train crew consisting of an 
engineer, conductor, and brakeman, a train 
with an 800-pound engine, car cards and 
waybills, and away you go through 10 acres 
of woods trying to figure out where you are 
on the layout so your crew can complete its 
work while keeping the main clear for the 
passenger train that actually runs its sched-
ule on time.

Through the encouragement of the 
late Ray Girouard, I earned the Golden 

Spike, Volunteer, and Scenery Achievement 
Certificates some time ago. Then, believ-
ing that MMR was beyond my reach, I got 
involved in the hobby through building an 
N scale layout, a couple of HO layouts, an 
O scale Lionel layout, and participating in 
building the Ridge Live Steamers 7½-inch 
gauge railroad on 15 acres of land. I also am 
active in a couple of model railroad orga-
nizations and have held offices and served 
on boards in some of the groups. One of 
my favorite projects is helping whole troops 
of Scouts earn their Boy Scout Railroading 
Merit Badges. Our approach has been to get 
the HO clubs and the Live Steamers togeth-
er, have the troop camp out at the live steam 
layout, and rotate the Scouts around some 
teaching stations to complete the require-
ments for the badge. Over the past 20 years, 
we have helped almost 600 Scouts complete 
the merit badge.

Seeing John Wilkes earn MMR and 
admiring the beautiful work that he does, I 
had pretty much dismissed the idea of con-
tinuing the Achievement Program. After a 
cancer operation and during treatment, T. J. 
Bissett suggested that he and I start work on 
some of the Achievement certificates. With 
the encouragement of John Wilkes and T.J., 

I was lucky growing up in 
Toronto, Ontario. On many 
Sundays, my dad would take 
me to downtown Toronto, 
parking along Front Street so 
I could watch the yard crews 
switching the large Toronto 
Yard as well as the arriving and 
departing Canadian National 
and Canadian Pacific passenger 
trains.

My late uncle, Herbert 
Carey, had an HO scale layout 
in the basement, and I was al-
ways amazed at how much of a 
layout he had compared to my 
Lionel layout. His room was 
half the size of mine yet had 
more trackage. Sleepovers and 

family visits always meant time downstairs 
with my uncle’s railroad. He was also good 
at making rolling stock for my layout, and 
that usually arrived on Christmas Day. 

It was my uncle that introduced me to 
the NMRA with a subscription when I was 
a teenager. I was also taken to two NMRA 
National Conventions and a NFR conven-
tion during my early teen years.

MMR EARNED

I dug into the requirements and found out 
that I had already done much of the work. 
I just had not done the documentation, so I 
made a plan, gathered information, and got 
busy. I earned Electrical next and then most 
of the requirements for Chief Dispatcher, all 
of Motive Power, Civil, and Cars were done 
in 7½-inch gauge. 

I want to thank my wife, Nancy, for put-
ting up with the nonsense and also thank 
MMR John Wilkes, Tom Wilson, and Harry 
Anderson for their encouragement during 
judging. MMR Dennis Little, the Sunshine 
Region Achievement Program Chairman 
was very helpful with answers to questions 
and paperwork. The Achievement Program 
has been a very doable challenge, and my 
modeling skills have been stretched and 
strengthened during the MMR process. 
Several of my first attempts were not suc-
cessful, but with encouragement and pa-
tience, I soon learned that second and third 
tries are worth the effort and that model-
ing skills increase with each effort. As it has 
been said, “Each time you fall, you pick up 
something.”   

Rich earned the following certificates: 
Motive Power, Cars, Scenery, Civil, Electrical, 
Chief Dispatcher, and Volunteer.

It was at the Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 
(I think the 1960 NMRA Convention) that 
I came home with a brass HO scale Red 
Ball model 4-6-0 Casey Jones that was what 
made me sell all my Lionel and start into 
HO scale.

Married and living in an apartment, 
I was unable to build a layout, so I joined 
the Delaware & Rutland Model Railroad 
Club. I left the D&R after a few years and 
joined the Lakeshore Model Railroaders 
Association in the late 1960s. The LMRA 
was a 100% NMRA club and had no layout 
but met in an ex- CNR Doodlebug coach in 
Mimico, Ontario. The LMRA had clinics, 
home and layout visits and I soon was in-
troduced to the AP awards program and the 
prestige of being a Master Model Railroader. 
With no room for a layout in the apartment, 
I started scratchbuilding rolling stock. The 
late Dave Roberts was head of the NFR 
Contest Committee and under his prod-
ding I received my first of two Merit Awards 
in Car Building.

The LMRA back in the early 1970s 
started a youth program and, if I remember 
correctly, we had 12 youngsters from 10 to 
15. It only ran for one year for reasons lost to 

I feel honored to be added to the list 
of Master Model Railroaders in the 
National Model Railroad Association. 

Like many before me, it was a Lionel train 
set under the Christmas tree when I was 
five years old that got me started in model 
railroading. 

John Brown Earns MMR #449
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time. I volunteered to help with this Saturday 
morning club and we had the boys build a 
wood kit boxcar and I am pleased to say that 
one of the young lads, Richard McQuade, is 
still in model railroading giving clinics and 
participating in the NMRA-NFR today.

I must say when I moved out of Toronto 
north to Waubaushene in 1977 and built my 
present home I fell into a lapse and thought 
it was impossible to attain any of the AP 
Awards.

My first layout was in the basement 
where I modeled the Canadian Pacific 
Railway. In the early 1990s, I put a 20x26-
foot room over the garage and started mod-
eling the Chesapeake & Ohio Railroad with 
a West Virginia coal mine theme. I run an 
operating session once a month for three 
to four hours, running 22 or more trains 
with 12 fellows, using a dispatcher and car 
cards.

In the 2000s at the urging of Burt 
Reynolds, I started attending what the 
Niagara Frontier Region call their Craftsman 
Corner where the NFR members come to 
train shows and work on kits, scratchbuild-
ing, or anything they care to bring, all in the 
name of showing the public what model 
railroading is all about, promoting the 
hobby, the NFR, and the NMRA.

Address change?
Back Issues or 

Replacement issues?

Members needing to make address 
changes, request back issues, or 

replacement issues of NMRA Magazine 
should contact the staff at the national 
headquarters in Chattanooga, Tennessee, 
at (423) 892-2846 (9-4:30 ET) or by  
e-mail at nmrahq@aol.com.

If you have been to the November 
Trainfest in Milwaukee the past couple 
of years, you will have noticed the NFR 
group showing their stuff and going home 
hoarse from talking all weekend. What an 
easy and great way to sit for a day or two 
and work on a project and get AP Awards 
toward car building, structure building, as 
well as getting volunteer points. Feel free 
to email the NFR Richard Hatton at ricks.
workshop@sympatico.ca and learn how to 
get a Craftsman Corner at your show.

It wasn’t until 1999 that I was told that 
I had enough points to qualify for some of 
the AP Awards. Once I had the ones I had 
previously thought were unattainable; it 
was then that I decided to go all out and 
become a Master Model Railroader.

I also am a member of the Chesapeake 
& Ohio Historical Society and the North 
American Rail Car Owners Association and 
come spring, summer, and fall I am on the 
rails with fellow owners enjoying the 12-inch 
to the foot railroad, with my Blue Fairmont 
MT19, another great bunch of fellows.

I must give credit to Peter Nesbitt, who 
is the AP chairman for the NFR and who 
usually travels quite a distance to inspect 
layouts for awards.

Being in the NMRA has introduced me 
to many modelers, and have I been pleased 
to operate on their layouts in various parts 
of the USA and Canada.

My greatest pleasure was hosting an 
Operating SIG group on my layout and 
having the opportunity to open my house 
for the Toronto NMRA Convention in 
2003.

Like many MMR’s before me, I can at-
test to the fact that gaining the AP awards 
and becoming a MMR is within everyone’s 
reach.

I thank my wife, Marilyn, and my son, 
Ian, for their support in my hobby.

Published by The Atlas Portland Cement Company in 1909

232 pages, 6”x 9” format, hardcover with dust jacket

New foreword by Tony Koester, NMRA Board member and 
well-known model railroading author and editor

Over 120 black-and-white photos and illustrations

Original preface written by Sanford E. Thompson, a 
civil engineer described as one of the leading concrete 
experts of the time

Describes the use of concrete in numerous railroad-
related applications, including bridges, piers, retaining 
walls, stations, tunnels, and many others
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